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CHESAPEAKE MULTIHULL ASSOCIATION
http://www.chesapeakemultihulls.org/
                                                          November/December 2011

From the Helm - Larry Forgy 

Winter has been taking its tantalizing, teasing time getting 
here, tempting us with mild days when we wish we were out 
on the water.  But now it is December and boat yards are 
filled and tarps thrown over trailers.  Time to start 
daydreaming about next season.

What better way to start than at the CMA Christmas Party on 
Saturday night.  It is always a great time to relax and relive 
the high points of the season, and generally enjoy the 
camaraderie of your fellow sailors.  Last year, we started the 

Òthieving SantaÓ game, and it was such a success we are doing it again this year.  See the party announcement 
for details, bring a gift, and be ready to ÒstealÓ the gift you want.  Last year some couples brought two gifts, and 
the spousal dynamics were very entertaining.

With the end of the season, we are looking for deserving members for several club awards, and you should have 
recently  received an email asking for nominations.  Take a few minutes to think about members for these 
awards.  Your opinions really to mean a lot for these awards.  Also, congratulations to the racers who have won 
the very competitive racing awards.  Results are posted on the web site, but sailors doing particularly  well 
include Doug Dykman, Gary Spesard, Tim Layne, Dave Way, and Paul Parks.

The nominating committee will present their list of nominations for club officers to be elected at the January 
meeting, but please be aware that other nominations are always welcome.  Every  year, we try to get a good 
cross section of club membership, including both racers and cruisers.  We especially want to welcome newer 
members, or those who have not participated much in the past.

The January meeting will also be special because we have US Sailing President Gary Jobson as the speaker.  
Among other things, we will fill us in on the goings on of the Americas Cup.  There will also be copies of 
JobsonÕs book for sale at a steep discount over the cover price.

Until then, stay warm.

Larry Forgy
Commodore

Quote of the Month

"Design has taken the place of what sailing used to be.Ó 
Dennis Conner 

Sneak Peek
*  Race WinnerÕs Reports
*  Winter Meeting Schedule
*  Art WatsonÕs Trip to Maine and Back
*  Meet Silver Lining
*  Fitness Resource delivery to winter storage
*  Frostbite Invite 
*  Off Season 
*  Blast from the Past
*  BOD Minutes

http://www.chesapeakemultihulls.org/
http://www.chesapeakemultihulls.org/
http://www.brainyquote.com/quotes/quotes/d/dennisconn111462.html
http://www.brainyquote.com/quotes/quotes/d/dennisconn111462.html
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2011 CMA Board Members

Officers
Commodore Larry Forgy 202-258-5903
 larryforgy@gmail.com

Vice Commodore Gary Spesard  703-585-9265
 Gary.Spesard@qg.com 

Rear Commodore/ Terry Boram 410-935-0537
Newsletter Editor/ 2mdsailors@gmail.com

Treasurer  Jeffrey Short 410-305-0232
 jshort@pol.net

Secretary/Past Jim Nealey  410-729-0481
Commodore/ jim@storyboardnow.com
Membership

Fleet Captain Doug Dykman 410-349-8678
 dougdykman@aagastro.com

Ratings Chair Kiyoshi Mizuuchi 301-279-5829
 kmizu@helix.nih.gov
Board Members
 John Wayshner 410-867-6919
 johnwayshner@hotmail.com

 Kurt Koenig 410-796-0659
 trashpad@hotmailcom

 George Kuck 410-810-2529
 chesapeake410@yahoo.com

 John Enderle 410-626-8190
 jenderle@integ.com

Cruising Chairs  Chris Shenot  410-647-6522
 John Nicholson
 jnicholson183@yahoo.com 

Web Editor  Terry Boram  410-935-0537
 chesapeakemultihulls@gmail.com

CMA Events
December
10 Holiday Party - West End Grill (Read on for 

details)

January
29 1 p.m. BOD Mtg - Annapolis Library
29 2 p.m. General Membership Meeting - 

Annapolis Library

February
26 Awards Dinner - Location/Time TBD

March
18 1 p.m. BOD Mtg - Annapolis Library
18 2 p.m. General Membership Meeting - 

Annapolis Library

April
29 1 p.m. BOD Mtg - Annapolis Library
29 2 p.m. General Membership Meeting - 

Annapolis Library

Holiday Party
Our holiday party is this weekend.  If you are 
planning on attending, please RSVP.  We want to get 
a good head count for the appetizers. 

Since the "Nautical Thieving Santa" game was a hit 
at last year's party the group has decided to give it 
another try.  Each participant should bring a 
wrapped, nautical themed gift that is less than $20 in 
value.  All gifts will go into the center of the room.  
The participants will draw numbers to determine the 
order in which they will play.  After the first player 
selects a gift the second player may take the first 
player's gift or draw from the pile.  The third player 
can select from player one or two or draw from the 
pile.  The game continues until all gifts are selected.  
This game often leads to very interesting battles for 
the most popular gifts. 

Hope to see you there.
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January 29, 2012 - Annual Meeting and Guest Speaker, Gary Jobson
Our annual meeting is to elect officers for the year.  Please come and support the candidates.  NOTE THE 
CHANGED TIME AND LOCATION FOR THIS EVENT.

Gary Jobson will be our guest speaker in January.  To accommodate his schedule and the expected amount of 
attendees we have moved the time and location (noted below).  Space will be limited so you must RSVP.  First 
priority will be to CMA members and one guest.  If you wish to bring regular crew members please note how 
many in your RSVP.  We will do our best to have space for everyone who wishes to attend.  

Time:   6:30 p.m.
Place:   Anne Arundel Gastroenterology Assoc., PA
            820 Bestgate Road
            Annapolis, MD  21401

We will have a limited number of Gary's book titled "Gary Jobson An American Sailing Story" for sale and 
signing after.

March 18, 2012 Guest Speaker - Kristen Berry
Kristen Berry is a US Sailing certified sailing instructor (Level I, Basic Keelboat and Cruising) and coach who 
cruises, races and coaches dinghies, day sailors, and keelboats. 

Kristen has coached at JWorld Annapolis since 2004.  He has taught learn-to-sail, racing and cruising programs 
as well as been a part of the traveling racing team competing in Key West, St. Petersburg and the Caribbean.  In 
addition to his work with JWorld Annapolis, Kristen has instructed and coached with the US Naval Academy, 
the National Maritime Heritage Foundation, Annapolis Community Boating and produced dozens of clinics for 
clubs and sailing organizations across the US as well as abroad.

When not coaching, Kristen is the executive director of BaltimoreÕs Downtown Sailing Center.  The Downtown 
Sailing Center is a 17 year old non-profit organization dedicated to providing access to sailing for everyone - 
especially youth, people with disabilities and those with limited opportunities.

Kristen is the Commodore of the Ocean Conservation Yacht Club.  The OCYC is a collaboration with Oceana, 
the WorldÕs largest Ocean Conservation Organization, to engage sailors to be better stewards of our oceans and 
waterways through education, action and advocacy.  In 2009 Kristen was the GQ Magazine GentlemanÕs Fund 
Honoree for Conservation.

Crew Needed
We received this message on our Yahoo Group from a live aboard who has found their way to Solomons.  They 
are very interested in meeting people in the club and hopefully  crewing for some of our racers.  HereÕs her note 
from the forums:

Anyone need crew next season? Nicole and Ridge distance & offshore racing!  Email 
nicole.trenholm@noaa.gov if you would like our sailing resumes. We are picking up our live aboard cruising cat 
Fountaine Pajot Venezia from Savannah and heading back to homeport Solomons, MD in a few weeks!

We would love to meet folk from the club! IÕm a local Solomons, MD racer. How can I support CMA?

https://docs.google.com/spreadsheet/viewform?formkey=dHlzY1pNQnROcW5wbllfR0VOajl6Snc6MQ
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheet/viewform?formkey=dHlzY1pNQnROcW5wbllfR0VOajl6Snc6MQ
http://www.ussailing.org/
http://www.ussailing.org/
http://www.jworldannapolis.com/
http://www.jworldannapolis.com/
http://ocyc.oceana.org/
http://ocyc.oceana.org/
http://www.oceana.org/
http://www.oceana.org/
mailto:nicole.trenholm@noaa.gov
mailto:nicole.trenholm@noaa.gov
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Website and Newsletter Changes- Terry Boram
In this age of 24/7 news programs, Twitter, Facebook and smartphones with instant news feeds, printed 
publications are becoming relics.  By the time a newspaper, magazine or newsletters comes out most readers 
have already heard about the latest news.  To keep up with the times many publishers have expanded their on-
line presence and reduced or even eliminated their printed publications.  This has reduced time and cost while 
immediately providing the most updated information.

The CMA newsletter has been published since the inception of the club.  The process of producing a newsletter 
is extremely time consuming.  It falls to the Rear Commodore to solicit, edit, construct then publish a newsletter 
that is full of club notices, racing/cruising stories, special interest stories and of course pictures.  The completed 
newsletter is e-mailed to all members then placed on our website for anyone else to read.  By the time you 
receive your newsletter most everyone knows who won a race or has seen a notice on the website about an 
upcoming event.  The time has come for the club to become more efficient with disseminating news.  

We will use our relaunched website as our main source of communication.  Since the launch of our new website 
earlier this year we have had over 11,000 hits to the site.  We have worked very hard to keep the site fresh and 
full of the latest club information.  Over the next few months you will see some changes to the site to allow for 
updated news, highlighted events, members only information and archived information.  

How all this is going to work still remains to be seen.  We ask that you bear with us during the transition.  Trust 
that we are committed to providing you will everything you are already accustomed to and hopefully some new 
and exciting changes.  

As always we encourage you to contact us with your reviews and suggestions.  Send your comments to 
chesapeakemultihulls@gmail.com.  

Thanks for your continued support.

Membership Matters - Jim Nealey
Congratulations to the CMA nominating committee; Jere Glover, Tim Layne and yours truly for an excellent job 
of friendly arm-twisting and silver-tongued cajoling.

We are pleased to announce our nominees for Officers and Board of Directors who, pending the vote at our 
January meeting, will begin their service in 2012.

Gary Spesard   Commodore
Terry Boram  Vice Commodore
Doug Dykman   Rear Commodore
Tim Layne  Fleet Captain
John Enderle  Secretary
Jeffrey Short  Treasurer
George Kuck  Board of Directors
John Nicholson Board of Directors
Chris Shenot  Board of Directors
Russ Wesdyk   Board of Directors
Larry Forgy  Past Commodore

mailto:chesapeakemultihulls@gmail.com
mailto:chesapeakemultihulls@gmail.com


The nominating committee would like to thank the outgoing Officers and Board of Directors for their past 
service and welcome the nominees. We urge all of the membership to let our new officers know of your 
appreciation and offer your assistance whenever possible. If you are interested in becoming a CMA officer in 
the future, please let our soon to be, Past Commodore, Larry Forgy know of your interest.

The holiday season is fast approaching and we have the perfect gift; a factory fresh CMA burgee for a mere $25. 
Just send your check and your mailing address to me at 542 Devonshire Court, Severna Park, Maryland 21146 
and I will send via first class mail.

Wishing you all good times, a safe holiday and mercifully short Winter season.  

Cruising 
Art Watson submitted this account of his trip to Maine and Back this last Summer:

The Trip ÒDownÓ
On Saturday, July 9, 2011, the good ship ÒMerlin,Ó a Contour 34SC trimaran, departed Galesville, Maryland for 
Portland Maine Ð a voyage long dreamt of by her captain, Art Watson of Washington, DC.  The crew was 
seasoned:  Ned Lawson, a lifetime sailor from Duxbury Massachusetts, has logged many blue-water miles, most 
recently a Marion-Bermuda Race and return aboard a Cherubini 44.  Parker Jayne, also a lifelong sailor from 
Maine, has taken his own boat, a British-built Cuttyhunk 44, on this very trip twice in recent years.

The weather was fair, albeit mostly windless, and the forecast was for settled weather.  So things appeared 
auspicious.  But Doctor Murphy (he of ÒThe LawÓ) was hovering nearby, as he would for the entire trip.

The day before, in a discussion about logistics, Parker had mentioned that he would be driving his own car to 
HartgeÕs, and said, ÒThat way if we need a car in Galesville, we can use mine.Ó  I thought, ÒWhy would we need 
a car?Ó  Indeed, the boat had been thoroughly prepared.  The mast had been pulled and the rig carefully 
inspected by a professional rigger.  All four water stays had been replaced.  The bottom was freshly painted.  
Each of the three principal sails (main, jib and screecher) had been inspected and checked out by Quantum.  (I 
also had an old asymmetrical spinnaker on board, but did not really expect to be using it.)  The three gas tanks 
for the Yamaha 9.9 Ð two 3-gallon tanks and one 6-gallon tank -- were full.  The ice box had been pre-cooled, 
and additional ice was available at HartgeÕs.  The equipment list, right down to the spare rudder, was lengthy 
and had been carefully checked and everything was stowed.  The food had all been purchased and was already 
packed ready to bring on board.  A car?  I donÕt think so.  But the good Doctor had other ideas.

The first thing we noticed while preparing to get underway was that there didnÕt seem to be quite as much food 
to stow as weÕd expected, given the large buy that I and my wife, Carol, had made just the day before.  Where 
was it?  ÒHa!Ó said the Doctor.  Back in Washington, as it turned out.  WeÕd forgotten to put it in the car!  
After some angst, we decided to simply buy more food.  Cue ParkerÕs car.  The trip to Annapolis and back 
consumed only two or three hours.  

The replacement groceries on board, we were ready, right?  Well, not exactly. The fitting that connects the fuel 
hose to the outboard chose that very moment to Ð literally Ð blow a gasket, spewing fuel everywhere.  
Fortunately, Tri-State Marine in Deale was still open, but procuring and rigging the replacement fitting 
consumed another hour or so.
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Finally, we were off, heading out the West River, past red marker #2, and then northwards towards Thomas 
Point Shoal Light.  It was warm but not hot.  There was a slight breeze from the southwest, just filling the main 
and jib as we motor-sailed northward.  We went under the Bay Bridge at just about sunset.  Life was good.  

But the good Doctor was not through with us yet.  Somewhere north of Rock Hall, the propeller gave out.
Yamaha propellers do not have shear pins.  Instead, there is a hard rubber bushing pressed between the body of 
the prop and the keyed sleeve that slips over the driveshaft.  This bushing is supposed to insulate the shaft from 
the full force of an impact, allowing the body of the propeller to ÒslipÓ just enough to avoid breaking anything.  
While this may be a great engineering advance, if the rubber bushing fails, youÕre stuck unless you have a spare 
propeller.  A failed bushing was what we had, and a spare propeller was what we didnÕt have.

At the age of 65, I am hardly a tech-tyro.  But I did have the good fortune of having recently acquired an 
iPhone.  I fired it up, and found, lo and behold, that there was a Yamaha dealer at Fairwinds Marina in Deep 
Creek, just across the Bay at the mouth of the Magothy River, and would you believe that, of all the dealers that 
the iPhone so conveniently located in the region, this was not only the closest, but the only one that claimed to 
be open on Sundays!

The only problem was, we had to get there.  We had no motor, and almost no wind.  But the good Doctor 
relented and gave us basically no tide, so that we were able to make slow but steady progress west-southwest 
across the Bay towards Deep Creek.  Another miracle was that we encountered no large vessel traffic as we 
crossed the major shipping lane for Baltimore.  

We arrived at Fairwinds Marina at 1:30 a.m., tied up to the dock and went to sleep.  The MarinaÕs store opened 
on schedule at 8 a.m., they had a match (just one) for our propeller and by 9:00 we had it fitted and were 
preparing to leave.  By the way, the Fairwinds Marina store is a wonderful place, festooned with antique 
outboards, filing cabinets full of old paper records, and no sign of a computer anywhere.  It is definitely worth a 
visit!  They even suggested that the old propeller could be rebuilt for carrying as a spare, an idea that by then 
seemed to be a good one.  (Two weeks later, it was delivered to my home. That was easy!)  And another by-the-
way:  Guilt-ridden by the slew of unexpected problems that we had already experienced, I asked the fellow 
behind the counter if the propeller break was something I should have anticipated.  He said, ÒWorked here 10 
years, never seen this happen.Ó  That made me feel just a bit better.

Things were looking up.  Except for a lack of breeze, the trip up the Bay to the Chesapeake and Delaware Canal 
was sunny and pleasant.  We motorsailed the entire way, giving our new Simrad tillerpilot its first real workout, 
and were at the eastern end of the Canal by 6:30 p.m.  By then we had a decent breeze out of the southwest, and 
a strong foul tide for another 5 hours.  However, with the motor still putting out helpful assistance, we tacked up 
Delaware Bay, trying to stay out of the worst of the current, and made progress.  By sunset, the tide was 
beginning to slacken, and our air was backing a bit (we thought) into the west.  With three hours or so to go we 
were able to cut the motor and close reach all the way to the Cape May Canal Ð lovely sailing under a bright 
moon.  

An upcoming issue was the two overhead bridges in the Cape May Canal, each of which has 55Õ of clearance.  I 
knew, from having measured it, that my mast is 46 Ô-7Ó long, from the tip to the base, and I was quite sure that it 
was not 9 feet from the base to the water.  Still, I did not know for certain what the overall mast height was.  So, 
we slowed to a virtual stop as we went under the first bridge.  As always, it looked as if we were barely making 



it, but make it we did.  Ever-cautious, I did the same for the second bridge.  Who knows, maybe it had sunk a bit 
on its foundations, or maybe the engineers used a measuring tape with a factory defect!  Any way, we crept 
through, and through the very narrow (for us) opening in the railroad bridge, and made it to Cape May Harbor 
by about 1 a.m., anchoring out.

Day three saw us departing Cape May at a civilized hour after a morning of re-supply and topping off our fuel 
tanks in preparation for the big ocean run.  It is approximately 190 miles, as the crow flies, from the sea buoy 
off Cape May Harbor to Montauk Point, at the tip of Long Island.  The course runs almost parallel to the New 
Jersey Coast for the first several miles, but by Atlantic City you are beginning to lose sight of land (but not of 
Atlantic City, whose tall buildings can be seen from much further out).  When you have New York Harbor 
abeam, you are about 40 miles offshore.  So this is a respectable offshore run, to be treated with respect.  We 
had already settled into an informal two-hour watch system, with two crew on deck at all times for two hours 
each, rotating with the third man who would be hopefully be able to catch two hours of sleep below.

The forecast was for SW-SSW at 10-15 knots.  We started with full main and screecher, but put a single reef in 
the main just before sunset.  At about 10 p.m., the wind freshened, and we rolled up the screecher and unrolled 
the jib.  We held this combination until about midnight, when the wind continued to strengthen.  By that point, 
as we ran down the course and away from the coast, the seas had more fetch and were becoming sizeable, 
maybe 6-7Õ but with a comfortable period in between.  At that point, Merlin was averaging perhaps 10+ knots, 
moving slightly slower than the waves.  But she was moving fast enough so that, as we rose before an oncoming 
crest behind us, the wave could pick her up and send her hurtling ahead at 14-15 knots.  We had plenty of 
moonlight, and we were far from stuffing our bows into the waves ahead.   But at night, in these seas, it was 
sufficiently unsettling for three 65-year old guys, only one of whom had any real multihull experience (me), that 
we decided to drop the main and run under jib alone.  We did this by heading dead downwind and clawing the 
full-battened main down.  MerlinÕs arrangement of lazy jacks probably made this maneuver easier than would 
otherwise have been the case, but in any event I think that trying to turn upwind in these seas would have been a 
heart-stopping, dicy maneuver!  

Dropping the main slowed us down, but even with this sailplan we were averaging 9-10 knots, and it certainly 
felt a lot faster.  We were still going fast enough so that a wave could catch us and send us on a long sleigh ride 
down its face at what seemed like dizzying speeds, but it would pass under us a bit more quickly than before, 
lifting the bows up and allowing us to slow down before we caught the wave ahead.  The slower speed allowed 
us to relax a bit.  Later, and upon reflection, I think we realized that the key here was not absolute boat speed, 
but speed relative to the waves.  By slowing down and letting the waves catch us a bit more quickly, we 
removed any risk of stuffing the bows, while still making good progress.  The biggest downside of this 
approach was that the occasional wave would gurgle its way up to and into MerlinÕs cockpit, which is open to 
the stern.  Later, I would find that the neoprene gaskets on the undersides of the two hatches in the lazarette and 
cockpit sole were overdue for replacement!

I was surprised by the amount of traffic way out there.  We only saw a couple of big ships that seemed to be 
heading into New York, they were easy to spot and never got too close.  But there seemed to be a great number 
of fishing boats scattered around, visible because of all their lights.  For a long time we followed a stern light 
that seemed to be well ahead, and finally caught up with and passed it around dawn, a monohull, probably 
around 38 feet, also under jib-only.
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The breeze held steadily into the new day and we were off Montauk by about 2 p.m. Ð pretty close to a 200-mile 
day, I figured, by now with a full main.  But around then the wind started to fade and our boatspeed steadily fell.  
We arrived at Great Salt Pond on Block Island at about 6 p.m., just in time for a swim on a beautiful summer 
evening among a host of beautiful yachts, including the famous Whitehawk, and a beautiful sunset.

We needed to make the east-bound tide at the Cape Cod Canal, which began in mid-afternoon, so a 5 a.m. 
departure was called for.  After our recent overnight passage, getting up at that hour was difficult, but we were 
off on schedule, enjoying a fitful northerly that actually allowed us to set the Ôchute for a while.  But it died off 
Newport and thereafter we had a long motor run all the way to the Canal.  We stopped briefly at the Harbor of 
Refuge for fuel and ice, and kept going, heading for Scituate, MA.  A weather system was moving through the 
area, and we had a vicious thunderstorm during the late afternoon, with predictions of strong northerlies that 
night and through the next day.  Arriving in Scituate after sunset, we managed to find a mooring in the very 

crowded 
anchorage.  
Powerful gusts 
shook the boat 
through most of 
the night and I 
slept fitfully, 
wondering what 
kind of tackle we 
were on and what 
would happen if it 
was not up to the 
job.  Whatever was 
going to happen 
would happen very 
quickly as we were 
only feet upwind 
form the first boat 
moored astern of 
us.  

Morning dawned breezy, sunny and cool.  As the forecast continued to call for brisk northerlies until later in the 
day, we took the launch ashore and poked around the Scituate waterfront for a couple of hours.  In the end, we 
waited too long, as by the time we got out of Scituate in the early afternoon, the wind was well into a quick 
death spiral that caused us to once again call on the outboard for much of the distance to Gloucester, where we 
arrived just after sunset.

The following morning we departed early and headed through the Annisquam Canal to the Annisquam River, a 
route that allowed us to bypass the much longer route around Cape Ann, Massachusetts.  The Annisquam River 
is a beautiful, almost pastoral sheet of water and highly recommended, particularly for boats, like our 
multihulls, with shallow draft.  The Annisquam flows into Ipswich Bay and from there we headed straight for 
the Isles of Shoals, a clutch of Islands, partly in New Hampshire and partly in Maine, that lie about 10 miles 
offshore and have a rich history.  (One of the Isles is ÒSmuttynose,Ó which may sound familiar to fans of 
microbrewed beer.)  The main harbor among the islands now has a mooring field and good protection from any 



wind that has east in it, but I would not want to be there on a more typical southwest day or night.  However, 
some of the islands are accessible by dinghy, and all are beautiful.  Once again, this is a very worthwhile 
destination.

Portland was our destination that night, and the course took us well outboard of Boone Island, which has a very 
tall lighthouse and more rich history, and many other points of interest in southern Maine.  This is the essence of 
cruising: so many places, so little time!  As we traveled northeast, the wind filled in and came on fresh from the 
southwest, offering us a wonderful beam reach past Biddeford Pool, ProutÕs Neck, and Cape Elizabeth, whose 
lighthouse must have served as a model for the artist Edward Hopper.  The chute was hoisted, and we were just 
tearing along Ð wonderful!  Right off of Portland Head and its iconic lighthouse, the chute exploded in a giant 
death bang, but no worries, mate, this was an old Ð very old Ð F31 spinnaker that owed me nothing.  ÒIt died 
doing what it loved best.Ó  RIP, but not before we harvested all of the hardware and cords off of it.

In Portland, Ned and Parker were paid off and my wife Carol joined the ship for a week of blissful cruising in 
Maine, along with my brother and his wife in their 35-foot tri, ÒSwamp Fox.Ó  Six days of no fog, no rain, and 
lovely little gunkholes the like of which you simply cannot find anywhere else on the east coast of the US.  
Except for the thousands Ð no, millions -- of lobster pots, and the gaggle of  entangled lobster traps that we were 
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forced to hoist off the bottom with the anchor one morning, it was just about perfect.   We then had the boat 
hauled in Rockland, Maine and left her there until September, when Ned Lawson and I returned to fetch her and 
prepare for the return trip.

The Trip Back ÒUpÓ (and the DoctorÕs Return)
On Saturday, September 10, Ned and I arrived in Rockland to re-launch ÒMerlinÓ and head back to Maryland.  
Our goal was to make as speedy trip as a few long days and perhaps an overnight or two would permit, but I 
was concerned about how we would do as this trip would be almost all ÒuphillÓ, against the prevailing 
southwest wind.  As it turned out, the wind was not the problem.  Doctor Murphy must have arrived on the bus 
with us.

We cleaned up and provisioned, and left on the following Monday, in a greasy calm.  Motor sailing through the 
Mussel Ridge Channel, across Muscongus Bay and south of magnificent Seguin Island, we got as far as Small 
Point Harbor, just after dark.  The wind was filling in out of the northwest, and Small Point would provide good 
protection if we got in deep enough, I thought.  Not.  It was dead low tide, and as it turns out, you canÕt really 
get in there at low tide, at least not without local knowledge.  We ended up anchoring off the mouth of the 
harbor, not well-sheltered, and passed a fitful night worrying about dragging in the freshening breeze.
 
The morning dawned clear and cold, with a fresh northwest breeze.  We put on every scrap of clothing we had 
aboard, including ski caps and long underwear, and took off under working jib and a single reef.  For several 



hours, we had magnificent sailing conditions, apparent wind pretty much on the beam, probably blowing 15-20.  
There is a video at: http://www.youtube.com/user/arthurwatson1?feature=mhee.

The air temp gradually rose, the wind stayed fresh, and we made good progress southward along our rumline to 
the Cape Cod Canal ÒMerlinÓ is not a light boat, but she was loving this, reeling off mile after mile at speeds 
somewhere north of 12-13 knots.  

  

Suddenly, the tiller went light, as if the rudder was cavitating.  Then, no helm at all Ð strange!  I looked back 
over the transom, and saw the lower 2/3rds of the rudder projecting horizontally to starboard from the rudder 
case.  The rudder was breaking in half!  Just as this reality dawned on me, the lower half separated completely.  
We managed to save it by rounding up and hauling it in by the uphaul, which was still attached to the tiller.  It 
was rough and windy, and we didnÕt waste time experimenting with various steering alternatives.  We lowered 
the main, started the outboard and headed up for Rockport Harbor, about 10 miles distant on the outer point of 
Cape Ann, Massachusetts, the closest refuge.  We were extremely fortunate that we did not have to try to go 
upwind, but were able to maintain a close reach under working jib alone, steering with the outboard.  

Once in Rockport, we were able to tie up to the town dock and ship our spare rudder in the shadow of the iconic 
red fishermanÕs building and, since there was no room to anchor in that tiny and crowded place, head around the 
corner to Gloucester, where we anchored off the Yacht Club and made a sizeable dent in the beer supply.
The spare rudder was a home-made job, constructed of a heavily epoxied piece of !Ó plywood from Home 
Depot.  I thought it seemed fairly robust, but it lasted only about 15 minutes after we left Gloucester the 
following morning.  The Doctor was on a roll!
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We outboard-motored all the way to Plymouth, MA, near NedÕs home.  Once there, we retired to his basement 
shop and made up rudder #3, using another piece of plywood, but this time sandwiched between two old 
aluminum Flying Scott centerboards that Ned no longer needed.  We through-bolted this sandwich in several 
places to keep it together and provide rigidity.  It was a sight to behold: the leading edge was basically a flat 
one-inch-plus across, and the trailing edge was as well.  Although this thing would definitely never fail, it 
wouldnÕt offer much in the way of laminar flow either.  But we installed it the next morning, and made it as far 
as Newport Rhode Island.  The wind was blessedly out of the north, and even with our dog of a rudder (pit bull 
variety), we actually hit 14 knots more than once on our way down Buzzards Bay and into Rhode Island.  The 
rudder was barely adequate to the task, however, and would frequently stall out, causing the boat to round up 
totally out of control.  Fortunately, it was not blowing hard enough for this to cause major heartburn.

We brought the boat into New England Boatworks, in Portsmouth, Rhode Island, an amazing place with many 
boats up on the hard that you realize youÕve read about in the sailing mags, plus an old 12 meter or two.  I took 
a photo of the busted rudder lying on the dock at New England Boatworks.  

At that point, Ned and I had both had enough.  He went home to Massachusetts, and I flew home to 
Washington, unsure how Ð if ever -- I would get the boat home, to unscramble my brains.  Fortunately for me, a 



distress call put out on the Contour 34 listserv generated the most generous response from a fellow Contour guy 
in Massachusetts Ð Òmy boatÕs done for the season.  Just come up here and borrow my rudder!Ó

Which is exactly what I did 3 weeks later.  In one of those quirky coincident of history, JimÕs boat, and his 
rudder, were only about an hour away from Rockport, Massachusetts and had I thought to call him then, we 
probably would have gotten home a lot quicker.  Oh well.  I drove up there from Logan Airport and fetched it, it 
fit just fine, and we were back in business.  I couldnÕt bring myself to call on Ned again, so I ended up sailing 
home from Newport with my brother.  The forecast was unbelievable:  sunny and bright with north or northeast 
winds for the next 2-3 days -- what they call in New England a Òdry norÕeaster.Ó  We left Newport at 10 am on a 
Thursday, retraced the earlier route ÒoutsideÓ Long Island and were in Cape May by 10 p.m. Friday night, after 
a wonderful all-night beam reach under a gibbous moon, followed by lighter downwind ghosting by Atlantic 
City.  The weather continued fair and settled, so when we got there we decided to just keep going.  We had a 
very peaceful motor-sail up Delaware Bay, enjoyed a delicious breakfast of corned beef hash, dropped eggs and 
ketchup in the C&D Canal, and were back in Galesville by 10 p.m. Saturday.  HartgeÕs never looked so good!

Lessons, Reflections, Afterthoughts
In retrospect, our experiences during this trip highlighted the importance of planning and being well-equipped.  
Although a number of things went wrong, they mostly went wrong at convenient times.  Had they gone wrong 
at less-convenient times, things could have turned out very differently.  Just for example, what if the rudder had 
broken in the middle of the night, 40 miles offshore?   Here are some observations, and lessons I hope I have 
learned:

1.  Take Preparations Seriously.  Think methodically about all the things that could happen, and attempt to 
anticipate them.  Dr. Murphy and his law seem to thrive at sea.  While not everything that happened to us could 
reasonably have been anticipated, in retrospect I think I clearly could have been more thorough.  

2.  Be methodical about spares.  On a multihull there is always that tension between carrying too much extra 
equipment and traveling too light.  But in retrospect, I believe we erred too far toward lightness.  We carried two 
anchors (a 22# Delta and a Fortress #16), but perhaps we should have had a third.  Every bolt and clevis pin on 
the boat should have at least one replacement, along with cotters that fit.  There should be spare bulbs for the 
running lights.  I did have spare parts for the marine toilet, fortunately not needed.  We should have carried a 
spare propeller.  We should have had a reliable spare rudder onboard.  I did have my sails examined and some 
repairs made, but we did not have enough sail-repair materials to take care of a serious tear.  When ashore in 
Scituate, Massachusetts on the way Òdown,Ó Ned headed straight for the hardware store and purchased a bolt 
cutter and a hammer because he was not comfortable with not having them aboard.  I had thought about 
bringing both, but decided not to.  Again in retrospect, we should have had them.

3.  Safety.  You just canÕt be safe enough.  We had a minimal first aid kit and a number of extra bandages of 
various types.  But nobody aboard had taken a recent first-aid refresher course.  All crew had inflatable PFDs, 
harnesses and double tethers.  We had jacklines running the length of the boat, and an inflated Avon on the 
starboard net.  In a dry bag on the port net, we had a rented Gpirb, eight unexpired flares, two GPS units (in 
addition to the two GPS units on the boat for normal operations), and a handheld VHF.  However, although I 
had a neoprene Òshorty,Ó I feel that either a full wet suit, or a dry suit and a full set of fleece long underwear, 
would have been prudent.  If someone had gone in the water and not been picked out, I do not know how long 
he would have lasted.  While each crew member had a light and a whistle as part of his inflatable PFD, in 
retrospect I believe each crew should have a PLB on his person, at least while on deck at night, and I purchased 
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one for the return trip.  There are now even more expensive options that permit the position of a COB to be 
announced on board, and I will look into them as well.  

4.  Electronics.  
(a) The Chartplotter.  For several years, my primary Ð basically my only -- nav tool on ÒMerlinÓ has been a 
Garmin Colorado 400c.  IÕve gotten very good at using it, IÕve been very happy with it, and it got us to Maine 
just fine.  However, in preparing for this trip I decided that I should upgrade my VHF to a DSC unit, and I found 
one at West Marine, a Standard Horizon MATRIX AIS+ GX2150, that also claimed to have AIS capability.  It 
turned out that there was an error in the product literature for this radio (since corrected) that implied that it had 
AIS capability right out of the box, which is not the case.  As I learned, the unit must be connected to a GPS 
unit in order for the AIS function to work Ð and not just the old unit kicking around in your storage closet, but a 
current unit with NMEA connections.  The result of this misunderstanding was that we had no AIS on the way 
to Maine, and that resulted in a questionable decision on my part: looking ahead to the return trip across the 
New York Bight, I decided to have a Lowrance chartplotter installed while the boat was on the hard in Maine, 
and hook the new radio up to it.  And, hey, while I was at it, why not get a new Lowrance 3G radar to go with 
it?  Well, we never needed the radar at all, and while when we picked up the boat in September everything 
worked fine, two days out the AIS function quit, so at the end of the day we STILL had no AIS coming back!  
And, as it turned out, we didnÕt really need it.  But the chartplotter is nice.
 
(b) The iPhone.  I am a luddite of the first order, but even I am aware of the extent to which the iPhone has 
changed everything.  My iPhone now has two navigation apps on it, one of which is based on NOAA raster 
charts, which look great and clear, but that is about it.  The other is ÒCharts and Tides,Ó which, although the 
graphics are pretty weak, is phenomenal in other ways.  In Charts and Tides, with just a few taps you can 
navigate to a waypoint, measure distance and bearing to any point, and determine the state of the tide at your 
location or at any other location and on any date.  But for me the biggest revelation has been Charts and TidesÕ 
support for ÒActive Captain.Ó  The ability to simply tap on an icon in the chart and learn the phone number of a 
marina, boat yard or restaurant, its hours of operation, the services available there and even the views and 
comments of others who have been there before you, is nothing short of phenomenal.  For example, with the 
iPhone I was easily able to identify a source for our new propeller.  On the way back, I was able to learn the 
telephone number of the harbor master (mistress, actually) in Rockport Massachusetts, get her on the phone and 
make arrangements to use the town dock while we worked on our rudder problem Ð all from 5 miles out!  I 
highly recommend Active Captain to anyone considering sailing beyond their home area.  It is quite literally a 
game changer.

All in all, we had a great trip, and I canÕt wait to do it again.



Meet Silver Lining
At the Haven Harbour cruising event, members Chester and Jeannie King shared with us that they were having 
a Voyage 520 built in South Africa.  Their new Voyage will be placed into the cruising fleet in the Caribbean 
until they are ready to take full time possession of her.  Until then they will continue to sail Seapaws II here on 
the Chesapeake.

At the end of October they traveled to South Africa to launch their new boat.  She wasnÕt quite ready to be 
splashed but the trip was no less memorable.  I asked Chester if they would share some pictures of their trip.  As 
the pics began coming to my inbox I asked him the basic questions:  Why did you pick the Voyage 520? What 
have your learned along the way?  WhatÕs the meaning behind the name?

Meet Silver Lining as told 
by Chester King    
We like the Voyage boats 
because of the room 
inside. They are a 
performance cruise 
catamaran, not a Chris 
White but not as much $$
$$. The builders do not 
mass produce them like 
some of the other SA and 
French builders do either, 
but mostly we liked the 
look of the boat more 
than the others. We first 
had a PDQ 36 and the 
profile of the Voyage is 
much like the PDQ's. 
"Silver Lining" was to be 
in the Annapolis show 

this past October but as they build a good vessel it was never rushed to meet that deadline. There were some 
other unplanned delays such as some suppliers didn't have everything that was needed when Voyage needed it 
and the nationwide strike didn't help either. My understanding is the boat will be in the Annapolis boat show 
next year.
 
Our current Voyage "Seapaws II" is a 470 and a charter layout with 4 queen size staterooms. We really enjoy the 
boat and everyone who comes aboard does. It can definitely stand any weather the bay throws at us and we have 
managed to be out in some nasty squalls and just dropped the sails to ride it out. The new boat is an Owner's 
version with a King Size bed forward and the aft cabin is turned into the owners head/dressing area, with what 
was the space for the full head is now a shower only. There is a desk/office area in the hull between the master 
stateroom and the head on the owners side. Voyage allowed us to modify the other hull the same way also in the 
"hall", We have a desk area between the forward and aft stateroom in that hull. Each stateroom on the port side 
has it's own head. Voyage made the 50 footer in 1998 and now they have added 2 feet to the bow for a finer 
entry. This new model is the 520, they have opened up the rear of the cockpit, cut out the inside of the sugar 
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scoop for easy entry into a dingy, recessed the ladders into the "swim platform" created by opening the inside of 
the sugar scoop. These are all refinements of the model 470 that we currently sail in the Bay. 
 
Some specs on the boat.... 22,000lbs., twin 56 hp Yanmars, a Northern Lights 6500 watt generator, 600 watts 
solar(walk on panels), heat pumps for all living spaces, total sail area approx 1400 S.F. We are not installing a 
screecher at this time as we are putting the boat in charter for 4 years and we can easily add that at anytime. We 
will only be using the boat 4 weeks per year in the BVI's at this time and with a little luck our plan is for the 
boat to be our retirement home in 4 years. 

 
The story about the name. Last year we lost a 
little family member named "Duppy", she was a 
13 year old Tonkinese cat we loved dearly. She 
was actually mostly my cat, my wife thought we 
should name the boat "Miss Duppy". It was 
difficult for me to even think about for several 
months. Duppy is a caribbean term for a ghost or 
spirit. When Voyage yachts realized the name 
had some Voodoo connotations, they felt after 
talking to some of their staff in the islands it was 
not a good name for the boat and asked us to 
consider some other options they suggested (all I 
disliked to say the least). After months of 
getting comfortable calling the boat "Miss 
Duppy", I was very upset at the thought of 

having to rename the boat something else. My wife had the perfect solution, Duppy's official name on her 
pedigreed cat papers was "SILVER LINING."
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More Picture coming to the website soon.

About the trip, we spent a week in Cape 
Town, going to the factory several times. 
While we were there we went to the 
southern most tip of africa and tha cape of 
good hope, at the cape of good hope we had 
a baboon get in our rental car and steal a 
bag of pretzels. We were told we were lucky 
because it happens often that the rental 
cars get torn up by baboons getting in them.  

We saw whales on the east coast from the 
shore, went to some wineries(spelling) I 
was the driver no tasting. Cape Town was 
an amazing city. The second week we went 
up to Victoria Falls, largest waterfall in the 
world. From there we rode elephants, went 
on a Lion walk with two 23 month old lions. 
The lions were just over knee high to us, we 
walked beside them able to pet them while walking. We also were able to hold their hind paws and rub their 
belly when they were lying down, that was pretty amazing. In the Chobe game park we saw hundreds of 

http://www.chesapeakemultihulls.org/Image_Gallery.php
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elephants on the river banks, Hippos and Cape Buffalo, Crocs (not the shoes), a few giraffes (most are inland 
now). We did not see any rhinos, poachers have made them extinct. We were told that the government tried to 
save rhinos by dehorning them but the poachers would kill the rhinos out of spite anyhow. The reason the 
poachers get the horns is because in the far East the horn is believed to be an afrodisiac, maybe they are who 
needs to be dehorned. 
 
It was a trip of a lifetime, 
seeing our boat almost 
finished and seeing all 
Africa had to offer. We 
would go back and have 
talked to others that say 
the same thing about the 
trip.
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Racing 

WinnerÕs Report; Fall Baltimore Race Report - Rob Blesse
OK, OK IÕll get a report together. I have been reading the Forum some and it looks as if I have a secret formula 
to spill, sorry Russ at this level of competition there are no secrets just adjusting the sails and reading the 
conditions.  Not enough??? Ok I write more.

I have not been engaged this year in much racing too many other things going on for both myself and my crew 
and the last time we sail this Baltimore race it was expensive to the tune of new sails an handling gear.  Pre race 
the conversation was about which end of the line was favored and how we could maintain the #1 goal of clear 
air. This is always a challenge with so many different boat speeds flying or slugging around at the start.  The 
Seacart was strutting its stuff along with the modified R33, so we figured we were racing for third place.  

As I said in the opening lines there are no secrets in this game, read the conditions and adjust the sails the rest is 
up to a good crew and carful sailing.  But what fun is that? The Flying Circus team was one short missing our 
tactician Jim Neely graciously accepted my invitation to join us and was a great asset to our crazy team. As we 
all know inviting a guest sailor aboard there is a risk of how they will mesh with the crew and perform on a 
unknown boat to them. Jim measured up to the task superbly. Jim you are welcome aboard anytime you like.  

Back to the start, which end, Boat or Pin? Some discussion was had and the result was to apply some of Gary 
Jobson starting tactics, find a whole, get good boat speed and sail in clear air.  Hey it worked, Paul was off like a 
shot no big surprise there and Tim Layne is right in front of us and he is not running away. Our course is right 
on line with the first mark so we will stay this course and try to sail fast. At first this was easy but so after the 
start we met with some challenges in the form of wind shifts, 20 degrees up and 40 degrees down. So we put 
some Òin the bankÓ when we could and withdrew when we had to. This tactic looked to be working fairly well 
until we noticed  Triangle moving rather well about a half mile to the east of us, but they were footing off and 
loosing bearing to the mark with the additional speed, if they get hit with a header they are on the eastern shore.  
On the other side TOW was higher and seemingly slower to our west, but they were Ònot making treesÓ on us.  
Tim Layne is doing what they do best, the balancing act, with every change in velocity Tim looks as if he is 
going over but it picks up big gain to weather each timeÉ.. and then there he goes off and running away from 
us.

Craighill light was an interesting challenge first we get headed by some 30 to 40 degrees but the boat right in 
front of us is up from our last course?!?. Next thing we know we are way up on the mark, should we foot or 
stay??? Looking ahead the monos are way up but then they get a big header at the light. We Stay and follow the 
lift header. We have now caught the R33Mod, Where is the Seacart?  Must be gone up the river? Looking at the 
wind conditions and direction we noticed a small mono skirting the north shore line and  lifted way high, thatÕs 
is where we need to be, the mono just in front of us decides the same and weÕre off like a herd of turtles. The 
balance of the fleet covers the fleet and from where we sit looks like it is heading south.

Now around Craighill we concentrate on sailing smooth and keeping boat speed. We did have a little problem 
with a 50+ft mono which was hiding under the Jib, the crew had eyes on them but failed to tell me! Result we 
were as close as 2 ft when we crash tacked....... Skippers if your crew is talking shop they are not sailing and 
you are in trouble. Two short tacks and were clear.  One thing I have learned from sailing the Bay in light 
conditions is concentrate on and  not over-reacting to the conditions/wind changes. If we got headed just go 
with it and tack to a lift if the new course is beneficial if not hold true until it is. Above the bridge the Wind was 



really different in the various parts and times on the course, Boat speed seemed to have lot to do with the course 
sailed. The faster Seacart and R33 mod had radically deeper angles than the 31R, end result we were able to 
tack much less and take advantage of the true wind direction making ground on both Paul and Tim. We caught 
Tim Layne going into the entrance to the harbor ( did we really do that? Yes) and actually pass the mystical craft 
heading to the warehouses this lead was not to last for long as Tim in his home waters found the air and right at 
the finish crossed and tacked just ahead of Flying Circus. We finished within 9 seconds of each other.  It was a 
good race with a great crew. Now the question was we could see Paul and finished within beer passing distance 
from Tim what would the slow boats do this finish order, where is Lola? 

SundayÉ..
 Overnight we learned of our finish the day before and I wondered how this day would end. Real light air to 
start some might say FAC.  So who is going to show up, very close to start time we are missing Paul, both Tims 
and DougÉÉ hummmmm. OK they must have had a good night last night.  We start with  three TriÕs and a 
Gemini this is our race to lose we need a good start and clear air.  Just before time to start the wind picked up a 
bit and we now could tack without working the main to get the battens to flip. 

Seconds before the start Gary is ahead and to weather but real close to the pin, Russ is behind and to leeward we 
have boat speed but are in GaryÕs shadow. What to do? Push forward and move Gary up to slow him and then 
foot off so we are not over the line and clear of Russ. It worked great but Gary is right behind us.  We work to 
sail fast and smoothly slowly working to weather and accelerating slightly over both Gary and Russ. Our first 
tack takes up to the steel mill when we see a 31 motoring hum Gary?? Nope he is behind us, John Nichols.  
John and Gary and or Russ must have made a deal  because, John starts sailing now. OK, no worries  there is a 
fair wind out here now but as he crosses the bow John then tacks on top of us!  What are you thinking!!!!!!  

End of the day we finished in the order we started Flying Circus, Triangle and Lola.  I would like to take the 
credit for this win and the tactics, but that would be a lie. This is a team sport and I have to give a most of credit 
to my crew, Glen, Cyrus and Jim, they are all seasoned sailors and worked exceptionally well together and the 
sailing experience they have showed as we sailed the races. They are a great bunch of guys and very talented. 
Without them Flying Circus would be just another funning looking boat on the bay.
Rob BlessŽ
Head Pirate of Flying Circus Team.

Come to the dark side - From Russ Wesdyk
Have you ever wanted to give frostbiting a shot.  Its not multihulls, its not summer, and there are no ratings... 
But it is a blast.

Seriously, this is the best and fastest way to learn to sail and race well.  A true test of skill.  There are fleets of 
both V15 (2 person) and Lasers out racing from SSA every Sunday.  Great group of folks and no trophy 
hunters.  You will find somebody at your level whatever your level and a fleets that wants to help you learn.  We 
typically do 6 races every Sunday afternoon.

So come try the real dark side.  Take off the training wheels, put away the milk and cookies, and have a 
deathroll and a beer.  Drop me a line if you want to try.  

Russ 
wesdykl@hotmail.com
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Putting a Race Boat to Bed for the Winter - by Dave Nees
On November 11, I set out to delivery Fitness Resource from West River to St. MaryÕs Yachting Center down on 
the St. MaryÕs River (like a GovernorÕs Cup sail).  I seem to have a knack for picking delivery days as the 
weather was 20-25 knots NW with gusts over 30 knots (Thomas Pt. recorded 32 knots that day).  This trip was 
going to be short handed; and with a somewhat green crew.  I had on board, Jodie who is an enthusiastic, brave 
beach sailor (and great cook!) and John, an experienced beach cat sailor who has only done one race with the 
big cat.  This trip would be interesting.  The week before I put up the bimini and plastic screens to make a 
reasonably snug cockpit, protected from most of the wind and most of the bow spray. 
 
We left RogerÕs at 7:45 and in the mouth of the West River we took about 20 minutes to hoist sails.  ItÕs a bit 
hard with only three on board.  I set the main with two reefs and we headed out.  After turning the corner we 
took off south.  I turned the wheel over to Jodie with instructions to bear off in the puffs, but head to the western 
shore when possible to maintain bear-off room.  After passing Bloody Pt. light I could see that we needed to 
work to the west more aggressively since we were being set to the eastern shore by all the puffs, some of which 
were quite ferocious and long.  JodieÕs steering seemed to be a bit erratic and she seemed to have a hard time 
keeping the boat heading down in the puffs (the boat wanted to round up on her a lot).  I took over to get the 
feel of things and found the steering also difficult (so it wasnÕt Jodie).  During my stint we hit 22 knots on a surf 
which is a new record for Fitness Resource!  This was during a period of steady 19 to 21 knots being read out 
on the GPSÑall under 2 reefs in the main.  Then in a particularly hard puff the boat rounded up and she stuck 
there.  Heading upwind to the western shore on starboard tack with the main traveled out, the jib sheeted in and 
the helm hard over to port.  The boat was in a backwards Òheave toÓ; she would not come back down to the 
course.  I tried centering the helm, gathering speed and then bearing off, we squeezed a little more travel out of 
the traveler, we tried slacking the main sheet, nothing worked.  I finally turned the helm over to Jodie again and, 
since we were in a hove to attitude, John and I put in the third reef of the main.  After we got that task done the 
boat slowly turned back south, on course; it all seemed a bit weird.  Now we were doing around 12 to 14 knots 
under much more control, but still with a wandering helm.
 
We settled into the sailing them, with John and Jodie taking turns at the helm and me mostly relaxing in the 
cockpit, dozing and watching the wave action behind us.  We could still surf the bigger waves which sometimes 
really tipped up the stern as they shoved us forward.  I was noticing quite a rooster tail off of the port stern, so 
went to look and there seemed to be debris hanging off the rudder.  After studying it for a while, I realized it was 
a part of the rudder blade dragging behind the rudder post, like a broken wing.  Now I understood why we 
couldnÕt bear off in the puffs, we were working with only one rudder.  The blade must have broken early on 
which means we set that boat speed record dragging a broken rudder.  After explaining this all to John and 
Jodie, we determined that we would just continue.  No one was going back on the stern to try to release the 
blade or salvage it; the wind and wave action was just too intense.  We would just drag it along for better or 
worse.  If the starboard blade broke, I figured I would take down the sails and we could go with the motor; the 
boat would steer badly, but manageably under the outboard with the ability to direct the prop thrust (although I 
didnÕt relish taking on the mouth of the Potomac in those conditions).
 
We settled down for lively but steady ride down the rhumb line, directly to Pt. Lookout; the miles kept ticking 
by amazingly fast.  With so little sail up, the boat was so stable, hindered only by erratic steering coming from 
only having one rudder.  Jodie made a wonderful, civilized lunch for us and the bimini with its windscreens in 
place offered a very comfortable place to hang out, even in this turbulent weather.  JodieÕs driving was 
particularly animated with her laughing, shouting as the boat kept surging down the bay.  At one point, she 



exclaimed it was better than KingÕs Dominion.  I, feeling pretty under the weather, was comfortable, but not so 
enthusiastic.  To give you an idea of our progress, here are my notes as we ticked off landmarks.
 
  7:45 am          left Rogers
10:45 am          passed the gas docks
12:30 pm          at Pt. No Point
  1:10 pm          at Pt. Lookout
 
That is 5 hours and 25 minutes from RogerÕs dock in West River to Pt. Lookout, including raising the sail, 
stopping to put in a 3rd reef and dragging a broken rudderÑthese TRTs are amazing cats.  Along the way we 
passed a large motor yacht heading into SolomonÕs, catching him from behind and slowly and steadily passing 
him before he turned into the Patuxent.  A large freighter coming up from the stern took over an hour to slowly 
pass us.  The bay is always ominously empty this time of year, especially in such a wind, so we paid a lot of 
attention to the few boats out there.  We overhauled a monohull before Pt. No Point, all bent over in the breeze 
and put him horizon down by the time we reached  Pt. Lookout.  I wondered what he thought about this 
multihull zooming along with such a small amount of sail up (that  3rd reef is way up there, so very little main 
is showing).
 
At Pt. Lookout, I took over steering and we hardened up on starboard.  We had the jib reefed before hardening 
up and kept the traveler dropped pretty far down.  Needless to say, we didnÕt point well (also had the drag of the 
rudder).  When we got to the south shore of the Potomac, we found we could not tack and after several tries, 
including centering the traveler, we jibed around.  The combination of the reefs in the sails and dragging the 
broken rudder around was too much.  Then we ÒsmashedÓ our way back across the river, running 8 to 12 knots 
depending on whether we were pinching or getting shoved down by a wave.  The energy of the wind and waves 
was very high and we were so glad we had the wind screens as breaking waves would come flying over the 
windward bow and smash into the screens.  Even with funky zippers that didnÕt close everywhere, we were very 
well protected.  IÕm pretty sure we saw six to ten foot waves (one doesnÕt have much chance to properly 
calculate their height, but they took my breath away).  The boat was fantastic, even with these large ones 
coming in close sets; she just rode up over and down each one, never getting caught under them.  It was 
awesome to look ahead and see some large breaking waves on a collision course coming towards us.  It was as 
if they were breaking over a reef, but we were in the middle of the Potomac.  I would try to steer to avoid them, 
but often could not and the boat just rode up and over each set, never getting out of control.  After about 4 more 
jibes to starboard and port, we found the wind and waves beginning to lay down a bit.  Since we were tacking at 
included angles of around 140 degrees we were making slow progress to the marina.  I finally called for the 
motor to take us the rest of the way in.  We stared the motor at 3:20 and were at the marina at 4:20. 
 
That evening we had appetizers in the cockpit, watching the sun set and then a great beef stew and red wine in 
the snug port hull, warmed by 3 bodies and the cooking stove.  We finished up at the restaurant for a drink; I left 
early and went to the boat to crash pretty exhausted from my cold and the dayÕs work and excitement.  The 
geese kept up a symphony in the creek as they yammered to one another before settling down in the water to 
sleep.  It was a really cold night and we could have used cabin heaters, but sleeping bags, lots of clothing and 
wearing a watch cap while sleeping worked to keep us all comfortable.  I heard a couple of roosters crowing for 
the dawn, something I havenÕt heard for years, and awoke up to a heavy frost all over the boat and docksÑa 
cold night for sure.
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We had to wait for a large fishing work boat that was in the slings, finishing up some work in order to splash 
and then the Maine Cat that was down there last year slipped in ahead of us, so we got a late haul out.  With all 
three of us working--John and I taking the bimini and sails off and Jodie stripping the bedding and galley, we 
got the boat ready.  Getting into the slip was pretty straight forward.  I had a very long port stern line that John 
belayed on a windward piling to hold the stern as I maneuvered into the pick up area.  With the TRT, we have 
less than a foot of clearance on each side of the slip, so with a cross wind it is a bit of an effort to get in cleanly.  
Dave came down to pick us up and we were off by around 4pm.  
 
We had a memorable, record breaking ride and got the boat safely up on the hard for the winter.  My crew 
worked hard to get the boat stripped for the winter, so we could get away at a reasonable hour.  It was quite an 
ending to the sailing season.  Now we can relate the tales and relive the adventures until we make new ones next 
year.  Before the winter is over Fitness ResourceÕs speed record may be up to 27 knots with three reefs in the 
main; who knows?

Off SeasonÉ by Gary Spesard
So, I donÕt know what you all are up to these days, but for the past few weekends (and three vacation days 
worked in there over as many weeks), except for last Wednesday thru Saturday spent in Dallas with kids and 
grandkids, I managed to get triangle up on stands with the help of Mike Kuck and David Kew and have patched 
a few gelcoat dings, did a little wet sanding, compounded, polished and waxed the hulls (how about that 
sentence? Probably worth an F from my HS English teacher.) Well almost, I have one more coat of wax to put 
on the port side main hull this weekend.  I ÒplanÓ to put a third coat of wax on in the Spring. I am paying the 
price for not doing all the above last fall or this past Spring. The arms, back, feet, knees, neck pain me, a lot. 
Lots of aspirin, hot showers and alcohol. No! not the rubbing kind.
 
I also ground the none functioning depth transducer out with a Dremmal burning it up (circa 1980) and got a 
really nice variable speed new one to finish up. With the slower speed there is more cutting, less smoke and 
melting plastic on the bits. Now I just have a 2 inch hole in the main hull until I install the new one. Maybe this 
weekend, just need to remember to install it.
 
All I have left to do then is start the same process on the decks. Oh, and clean the inside, rebuild the head, sand 
and put on the bottom paint, put the mast down, pull the dagger board and repair it and there might be a couple 
of other unfound items before the Spring splash.
 
Keep your fingers crossed and hope for this nice (for this time of year) weather to lasts untilÉ. Oh, May? I 
hope to be done by then.
 
Hope you all are having a great fall. And if I donÕt see you at the Christmas Party, have a great holiday season.

Would you rather be sailing this? Or that?
http://www.youtube.com/watch?feature=player_embedded&v=ItRgH4t5GHU

http://www.youtube.com/watch?feature=player_embedded&v=ItRgH4t5GHU
http://www.youtube.com/watch?feature=player_embedded&v=ItRgH4t5GHU


Notes from the Newsgroup 
Junior Chair 
CBYRA recently requested that we designate a ÒJunior ChairÓ in addition to Commodore, CBYRA Delegate, 
Fleet Captain, etc.  IÕm not sure about the Job Description, but IÕm pretty sure that it would involve taking kids 
[your own and others] out sailing on a multihull.  Perhaps racing with them.
 
I can think of no one better than Russ Wesdyk for this position.  IÕm sure that he would have the program up 
and running in no time.
 
Anyone have any thoughts on this?
 --ddd
 
[does this position require a background check?]
 

Re: [ChesapeakeMultihull] Junior Chair
I am sure that is for yacht clubs that have a junior program.

Tim Layne

Re: [ChesapeakeMultihull] Junior Chair
There is a lot CMA could do for junior sailing without being a yacht club - the question really is: 
is the fleet up for it?

Headed to celebratory dinner w twerps. Will ask them what they think and add their amd my 
thoughts later.

And I am busy enough. Thanks.

Russ

  This is a place for everyone to share information.  DonÕt miss the fun.  Join the Yahoo Group today.  

Blast from the Past
Who was running for office ten years ago?  Here is the list of nominees for 2002

Commodore:    Jere Glover or Dave Way
Vice Commodore:   Denny White
Rear Commodore/Newsletter   Ida Harrison
Fleet Captain:    Dick Bean
Secretary:    Barbara  Beitscher or Doris Glover
Treasurer:    Richard Tolson
2-Year Board Members:  Anatole Butis
     Mike Brian
1-Year Board Members:    Kiyoshi Mizuuchi
     Jere Glover or Dave Way
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Past Commodore:   Brad Houghton 

Chesapeake Multihull Board of Directors Meeting

Date:  November 20th, 2011, 1:00pm
Location: Annapolis Public Library, 1410 West Street, Annapolis, Maryland
Attendees:  Commodore, Larry Forgy  Vice Commodore, Gary Spesard
  Rear Commodore, Terry Boram Secretary/Membership Chair, Jim Nealey 
  Fleet Captain, Doug Dykman

1. Approved minutes of past meeting.

2. CommodoreÕs Remarks:
a. Inquired as to plans for 2011 CMA Holiday Party.

i. Gary Spesard confirmed reservation at West End Grill, Annapolis scheduled for Saturday, December 
10th from 5-8pm.

ii. It was agreed to continue the ÒSecret SantaÓ game. All those attending the holiday party will 
contribute a wrapped gift not to exceed $20-.

b. Asked for update from nominating committee. Jim Nealey confirmed that nominating committee had 
gained commitments from members for a full slate of officers and Board of Directors nominees.

   
3. Vice CommodoreÕs Remarks:

a. Noted that Gary  Jobson is scheduled as a guest speaker to discuss the AmericaÕs Cup and will offer his 
latest book for sale at a discount.

b. Guest speakerÕs January meeting now scheduled for the 29th beginning at 5:30pm, 820 Bestgate Road, 
Annapolis, MD 21401.

4. Rear Commodore: 
a. Asked for opinions regarding the future of monthly CMA newsletter.
b. It was agreed to continue through January and re-evaluate with the possibility of officers posting their 

respective columns on CMA web site.
c. Noted that website sponsors will require an annual reminder for continued presence on CMA website 

home page. 
i. Doug Dykman suggest that sponsor renewals should coincide with Spring Equinox, April.
ii. Jim Nealey agreed to produce a reminder email forreview/approval by the BoD.

d. Asked for clarification of planned Annual Awards Ceremony. 
i. It was agreed to continue with plans for February. Time and location to be decided.
ii) Would like to build a slideshow with member photos for the event and will post request in next 

newsletter.
e. Suggested that CMA Cruising program would benefit with member representatives in North, Central and 

Southern Bay locales with local responsibility  for planning and organization. Recommended this be 
discussed via email with BoD.

5. TreasurerÕs Report: No remarks.



6.  Fleet CaptainÕs Report: 
a. Presented results for 2011 High Point, Long Distance and Elapsed Time trophy winners.
b. Presented racing schedule for 2012.
c. Suggested that Kilmon Trophy winners be determined via email ballot among membership. Terry Boram 

to facilitate.
  
7. SecretaryÕs Report: 

a. Announced that Annapolis Library meeting room has been reserved for usual meeting schedule for 
2012.

   
8.  Board of DirectorsÕ Report: No remarks.
9.  Past CommodoreÕs Report: No remarks.
10.  Old Business: No remarks.
11.  New Business: No remarks.

Meeting adjourned at 2:00 pm.

Next BoD meeting scheduled for 4:30pm prior to Holiday Party, West End Grill, Annapolis.

Respectfully submitted,
Jim Nealey, Secretary 

Classifieds

  

ÒtHriLL RideÓ for sale.
Reynolds 33 catamaran. Hull number 
6 with wider, original beam of 16Õ 
and 43Õ mast. New main mainsail on 
order, carbon blade jib and Kevlar 
reacher. 4hp 4cycle Johnson 
outboard.  Quick and easy to single-
hand. Well found and maintained. 
Lying Baltimore Harbor. Contact Jim 
Nealey @ jim@storyboardnow.com 
or 410-299-6450
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Our Sponsors
 A special thanks to our sponsors for helping us promote multihulls on the Chesapeake Bay.  If you would like 
to help with this event and have your logo displayed here contact our Fleet Captain Doug Dkyman.



Chesapeake Multihull Association 
 
 

APPLICATION FOR NEW MEMBERSHIP AND MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL  
 

 New Application  Renewal Correction 

Name(s) (as you wish it to appear on the roster) 

Street Boat Type/Model 

City Boat Name 

State/Zip Code Manufacturer/Designer 

Home Phone Year and Rig 

Business Phone LOA                   Sail # 

E-mail Address 
  

Catamaran   Trimaran  
Mono    Proa 

Home Port Sailing Interests (Check all) 
Local Racing National Racing 
Local Cruising Long Distance  

        Cruising 
How did you hear about CMA? 

Cost 
General Membership 

General Membership (outside 200 miles from Annapolis) 
Racing Fee 

 
     $25.00 
     $20.00 
     $20.00 
        Total 

Send application and check to: Jim Nealey 
     CMA Membership 
     542 Devonshire Court 
     Severna Park, MD  21146      
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